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Vitamin A: Intake via cosmetic products should be restricted 
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The term “Vitamin A” denotes a group of fat-soluble substances belonging to the category of 
retinoids. Apart from retinol (Vitamin A1) these include structurally related substances with 
the biolgoical properties of retinol. Since the biological activity of the substances differs, it is, 
for the purpose of standardisation, given in retinol equivalents.  
 
Excessive intake of Vitamin A can lead to headaches and nausea and – in case of 
chronically high intake – to liver disease and flaky skin. Even though the available data on 
this is patchy and in some cases even contradictory, a reduction in bone mineral density is 
being discussed in connection with high Vitamin A intake. Relevant indications arose from 
epidemiological studies with a daily Vitamin A intake of 1.5 to 2 mg.  
 
Vitamin A is predominantly ingested via food including enriched foods and food supplements. 
In cosmetic products, Vitamin A (retinol and retinol esters) are typically used to minimise 
small wrinkles. Such products are often advertised as having a so-called "anti-aging" effect.  
 
The German Nutrition Society (DGE) recommends a daily intake of Vitamin A for adults of 
approximately 1 mg of retinol equivalents; this is usually achieved through a balanced diet. 
For adults, it is recommended that no more than 3 mg of retinol equivalents are ingested per 
day. This value, referred to as the Tolerable Upper Intake Level (UL), describes the 
maximum safe value for long-term daily intake from all sources. However, for persons with 
increased osteoporosis and fracture risk, especially women after menopause who are one of 
the main target groups for anti-aging products, the Scientific Committe on Food (SCF) has 
recommended a maximum daily retinol equivalent of 1.5 mg. This recommendation is based 
on the possible connection between high Vitamin A intake and reduced bone density.  
 
Food consumption studies have shown that women can ingest 1.8 mg of retinol equivalents 
(RE) from their normal diet. This amounts to 60 % of the UL. The available data show that 
under a worst-case scenario, another 25 % in Vitamin A intake could be added via cosmetic 
products. The additional intake through the use of cosmetic products containing Vitamin A 
should therefore be limited.  
 
The BfR recommends that the concentration of Vitamin A is restricted in cosmetic products 
for face and hand care. In contrast, Vitamin A should not be used at all in lip and body care 
products.  
 
The full version of this BfR Information is available in German on 
http://www.bfr.bund.de/cm/343/vitamin-a-aufnahme-ueber-kosmetische-mittel-sollte-
begrenzt-werden.pdf 
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